
 
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 

August 18, 2008 

 
The Town Council meeting was held in the Moose Hill Council Chambers, Town Hall, 268B 
Mammoth Road, Londonderry. 
 
PRESENT:  Town Council:  Chairman Marty Bove; Vice Chairman, Brian Farmer 
(7:05PM); Councilors Kathy Wagner, Paul DiMarco and Mike Brown;  Town Manager, 
Dave Caron; ATM-F&A, Sue Hickey and Margo Lapietro, Executive Assistant. 
 

CALL TO ORDER – PUBLIC SESSION 
Chairman Bove opened the meeting at 7:00 PM.  Boy Scout Troup 521 was in attendance; lead 
the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.  This was followed by a moment of silence for the 
men and women fighting for our country. 

 
PUBLIC HEARING 

Councilor DiMarco made a motion to go into public meeting.  Second Councilor Wagner.  
Council’s vote 4-0-0. 
 
Resolution 2008-13 – Relative to the Acceptance of an Emergency Management 
Performance Grant -   Councilor Farmer made a motion to accept the Resolution.  Second 
by Councilor DiMarco.  Town Manager Caron stated that the Town received bids today for the 
generator; grant will half the cost of the generator project.  Article 15 was voted on at Town 
Meeting for $100,000, therefore any balance remaining will revert to Town’s Undesignated Fund 
Balance.  George Herrmann, 24 Otterson Rd. thanked everyone involved, thanked taxpayers for 
funding the balance.  Councilor Brown asked when the generator installation would be 
completed.  Town Manager Caron responded it will be installed and operational by 9/30/08.  
Chairman Bove thanked everyone including State Rep. Al Baldasaro.  Council’s vote 5-0-0. 
 
 
Barn Preservation Easement – RSA 79.D. – Mr. William Longmaid has a request for a barn 
preservation easement at 521 Mammoth Rd.   The Heritage Commission met in July and voted to 
pass along to Town Council, recommending a reduction of 65%.  In order to receive a 75% 
reduction, which is the highest allowed, the building has to be on the State or National Historic 
Register, eligible for listing in the NH Register of Historic Places or used as an agricultural 
purpose, which this barn does not meet that criteria.  Mr. Longmaid said  barn built before 1750, 
maybe one of the oldest buildings in town, part of the history in this town.  Garage doors are 
being covered in same siding as on barn, cut on a 45 degree angle.  The Councilors thanked him 
for saving the barn.  Councilor Brown asked Town Assessor, Karen Marchant how many have 
applications her office has received for barn preservation easements.  She responded 5-6 so far.  
She explained it is a 10 year commitment with automatic renewal at end.  If they opt out of the 
program prior to 10 years there will be penalties.  Al Baldasaro, 41 Hall Rd. complimented Mr. 
Longmaid on saving the barn.  He said the house originally had a barn and was torn down, 
supports his efforts.  Art Rugg, Chair of the Heritage Commission said the Commission was 
unanimous in support of preserving the barn. Councilor Farmer made a motion to accept 
recommendation of Assessing Dept.  Second by Councilor DiMarco.  Council’s vote 5-0-0. 
 



Councilor Brown made a motion to exit the Public Hearing.  Second by Councilor 
DiMarco, Council’s vote 5-0-0.  
 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Mark Brewer, MHT Airport Director – Director Mark Brewer gave the Council an update of 
activities at the Manchester-Boston Regional Airport.  He thanked the Londonderry Police 
Department for their work at MHT.  He also said that he looked forward to working with Fire 
Chief Kevin MacCaffrie.  He announced that on 9/20/08 the airport will have their tri-annual 
emergency preparedness drill.  He thanked Andre Garron and Janusz Czyzowski for making a 
presentation to MAA regarding the Airport Access Road.  He also acknowledged Steve Young 
for his efforts on MAA.  He proceeded to explain that the airline industry is struggling, the 
forecast is that about 20% of available capacity will be removed  and tickets are going up 30%.  
He said that passenger traffic at MHT is down about 6%.  He advised people to book flights 
early, because prices are going up. Mr. Brewer spoke about the upcoming Master Plan, with a 
focus on the terminal building and “land side” of the airport.  He suggested nominating people to 
a technical advisory committee for the Master Plan.  Last Master Plan had 4 representatives from 
Londonderry.   FAA provided  utilization program of 65% on RW 17/35 and 35% on  RW/6-24 
after runways were  lengthened and safety area completed, which was last November.  He said 
he asked FAA tower for update on utilization; as of July RW 17/35 was used 61% and RW 6/24 
was used 39%.  Noise complaints from Londonderry have gone down.   Sound Insulation 
program had 65 out of 70 Londonderry homes receiving federal funding for their program, by 
end of 09 all 70 homes in Londonderry will be done.  New noise contours being done for new 
Master Plan, noise contours will shrink resulting in less homes qualifying in Londonderry.  
Council DiMarco asked how the air freight business is doing.  Director Brewer said going down 
about 17%, with the decrease based more on economic conditions.  Councilor DiMarco asked if 
he could break down the use of runways by takeoffs and landings and in which direction.  
Director Brewer indicated that he would have to follow up but would provide an answer to the 
Town Manager.  Councilor Brown asked about economic impact of the airport to region.  
Director Brewer said the most recent economic impact was done in 2003 and estimated the 
impact at about $700M.  In 2007 TF Green in Rhode Island which is just a little larger than MHT 
completed a study and their economic impact was $1.9B.  They are just beginning to update 
another economic impact study at MHT.   Chairman Bove asked if the Airport Access Rd. will 
be a boon to Londonderry Airport Park, Director Brewer responded it will be.  Councilor Farmer 
requested Town Manager Caron work on getting community into the technical advisory 
committee. 
 
Vinny Curro – Londonderry Annual Family Safety Day- Vinny Curro, 103 High Range Rd.  
said that the Annual Family Safety Day will be held on Saturday 9/20 from noon to 4 at Matthew 
Thornton School.  Events include a car seat check from noon until three; Child ID program by 
NH Free Masons.  Last year all 133 kits used, having 300 this year.  The program receives 
support from State Farm Insurance, Elliott Hospital doing skin cancer screening booth.  He 
invited citizens and Council to attend.   
 
NHDOT I93 Salt Reduction Update – Mark Hemmerlin from NHDOT & Eric Williams from 
NHDES were in attendance as well as Barbara MacMillan, NHDES Outreach Watershed 
Coordinator.  She proceeded to distribute printed material that included a proposed Resolution 
for adoption of salt reduction.  E. Williams gave update of water quality at watersheds near I93.    
Impairment to water sheds primarily due to road salt.  Beaver Brook does not have as much 
chloride as some watersheds further south.  Long term goal is to maintain same level of service 



and use less salt. He reviewed the salt applications in Town and the State.  They are working 
with UNH for applications of road salt, doing software development; looking at marketing 
changes.  Councilor Farmer asked about sprayed saline (brine trucks) and M. Hemmerlein said 
they are experimenting with applying the mixture before snowstorms.  NHDOT has had some 
success with it the past two years; it prevents ice packing on the road, and will reduce use of 
chlorine. Federal highway funds are being funded for I-93 work, out of that $2.5M is slated for 
communities to look at salt reduction.  The program consists of 2 steps: a planning phase and an 
implementation phase.  Town has to develop a plan in order to participate.   They have a Steering 
Committee of 4 members; they have met 4 times and came up with a list of criteria.  It is a 
reimbursement program, 20% from community, 80% from federal highway.  Chairman Bove 
asked how much Londonderry contributed to salt run-off.  Councilor Farmer asked Town 
Manager Caron if we could use the GIS tools to develop a map for reference.  Chairman Bove 
asked about difference in the recording points to identify how much salt Londonderry contributes 
to the run-off.  Councilor Farmer stated if we had a picture of where the impacts are in Town it 
would make it easier to understand.  Councilor DiMarco asked if there are other alternatives to 
rock salt. M. Hemmerlein explained the alternatives, said they were all fairly expensive. 
Councilor DiMarco asked if there is any historical data based on accident rates with alternative 
methods other than rock salt, he responded he is not aware of any studies.   He said he is looking 
for scope of services from the communities; plan how much money you want to spend and where 
you want to spend the money. Steering Committee will be looking at that and once that is 
approved, then the money becomes available.  It was decided to consider a resolution on this 
matter on October 6.   
 
Paul Doyon – Changing Name of Central Fire Station – Mr. Doyon is a former Selectman in 
the Town and in 1989 a motion was made to name Central Fire Station the David E. Hicks, Sr. 
Fire Station.  He explained Mr. Hicks’s long employment as a fire fighter and his promotion to 
Fire Chief.  Chief Hicks  was the driving force behind the building and the Selectman thought it 
was fitting to name the building after him.  Councilor DiMarco asked to have a normal resolution 
for this matter at next meeting.  Margo had researched the minutes and only found a reference 
dated 7/31/89 saying “Selectman Boucher announced that the Selectmen will rename the Central 
Fire Station, the David A. Hicks Central Fire Station.  Jim Anagnos will work out the logistics”. 
Councilor Wagner said that in the minutes there is no actual formal vote. It was decided to 
prepare a formal resolution for the September 15 meeting.   
 
Chairman Bove was talking to a person at Old Home Day (OHD) about no through trucking on 
High Range Rd.  He asked Town Manager Caron about it and he responded he spoke to the 
Chief today and they will attempt to schedule some patrols to review activity.  Councilor Brown 
said it should be noted that there are several construction projects on High Range Road; they are 
going to projects on High Range, not going to airport or other locations which would constitute 
through trucking.   Councilor DiMarco said trucks are getting lost at intersection of High Range 
and Litchfield Rd. and have to continue straight.   
 
Councilor DiMarco congratulated all the OHD people on a good job. 
 
Chairman Bove had questions about economic conditions with the downturn in housing re-
evaluations. Questions were sent to Town Manager Caron and Town Assessor Karen Marchant 
who was in attendance tonight to respond.  
 
Question:  When was last time we had an evaluation?  Answer:  It was updated 06, last real re-
evaluation done in 1994. 



 
Question:  When is next one?   Answer:  With the DRA we are scheduled in 2010, we can 
complete a review anytime in between the five year requirement by DRA. 
 
Question:  How was it done?   Answer:  Staff person does the re-measuring and the listing of 
properties on a day-to-day basis.  Staff has gone through the entire Town in a cycle, started in 
2002, finished this past summer.  Statistical update based on the sales and what properties have 
sold for in the last two year time frame.    
 
Question:  How long will it take?  Answer:  Start in January.  
 
Question:  What would the impact be?  Answer:  In an unstable market there is no set curve 
because it is a mixture.  Starting in January start creating sales file, showing all properties sold in 
a certain time frame hard to pinpoint value on a set date.  She explained the procedure.  
 
Councilor Farmer asked how does the market affect an abatement request.  She responded the 
last update was completed in 06, a property owner would have to prove disproportionality in 
values. Lowering the values town wide simply results in an increased tax rate.  Chairman Bove 
asked Town Manager Caron to see if there is an exercise that could be used during the budget 
season to see what affect lowering the evaluation would have on the taxes.  This information will  
be presented during budget season, he mentioned at the last review from the State Londonderry’s 
values  were at 99.3% in 07.   
 
At this point in the meeting Councilor Farmer said the Scouts could be excused and asked them 
if they had any questions before leaving.  Scout Sean Fitzpatrick asked why we had to adhere to 
the formalities, etc.  Chairman Bove said there is public law and procedure we have to follow for 
certain things, we are required to have a format.  Councilor DiMarco said we provide a record as 
historical data. 
 

OLD BUSINESS 
 

Economic Development Activities – Andre Garron - - Page Rd intersection had two studies 
completed by the Town.  Results showed that it is failing.  NHDOT has a 1/3-2/3 grant similar to 
grant at Litchfield/Rte.128 Rd. intersection.  Page Rd. intersection does meet the small area grant 
(SAG) criteria.  DOT agreed that the intersection appears to be a good candidate, and will act 
upon an application from the Town within 6-8 weeks from receipt.  He proceeded to show a slide 
presentation of the proposed $1.7M intersection, if speed can be reduced will lower costs of 
intersection.  Chairman Bove said if the speed was reduced how much money saved.  A. Garron 
responded about several hundred thousand if turning lanes could be reduced. The intersection is 
important because of future development on both sides of the intersection and entrance to 
Manchester-Boston Airport area.  He said that his staff will present information on the overall 
economic development plan for Londonderry at the Council meeting scheduled for 9/15/08.  
Staff will make recommendations for Pettingill Rd area, Jack’s Bridge Rd. area and updated 
information on status of Page Rd./Rte 28 intersection.  
 
An initial meeting was held on 6/25/08 for the Small Area Master Plan, next one scheduled for  
9/24/08.  The meeting will focus upon information received from survey and input from June 
meeting.  He spoke about having a luncheon in October to invite business leaders and stake 
holders, in and around the airport area as well as DOT to discuss I 93, Exit 5, status of Access Rd 
and Pettingill Rd.  This will give staff an idea of how the infrastructure around the airport is 



improving.  He said that Staff has re-worked the Flexible Industrial District Ordinance to 
incorporate the comments and suggestions received from the residents and property owners at a 
meeting held in June.  Staff sent a copy of the Ordinance to all property owners that would be 
impacted by this ordinance. 
 
Conservation Subdivision Ordinance had a revised roadway design and was discussed by the 
Planning Board last Wednesday.  Public hearing will be held October or November. 
 
The website development is advancing.  A Request for Proposal will be advertised this month for 
a consultant to help with the website.   Staff will apply for a matching grant through the 
Department of Resource and Economic Development (DRED) He also said that staff is close to 
having a “Site Selectors” component to the Town website.  It should ready for late September, 
early October. 
 
Berkshire Development has decided not to go ahead with their plans for development on Rte. 
102 due to current economic conditions.  Quantum Aviation is building a 15,000 s.f. facility at 
end of Industrial Drive in front of UPS building.  Coca Cola was approved last Wednesday, 
adding a 115,000 s.f. addition. Councilor Farmer said Starbuck’s building looks finished are they 
going to occupy facility because they are closing 600 stores.  A. Garron responded they own a 
long term lease on the building, questionable whether they will occupy.  Chairman Bove 
questioned if any interest in the exit 4A area.  A. Garron responded he has had a lot of interest 
but access is a problem.   Chairman Bove asked if there was any interest along Rte. 102.  A. 
Garron responded there was a lot before economy went down but water and sewer access is a big 
issue in that area.  Discussion ensued about future areas for development.   
 
Order 2007-17 – Relative to the Expenditure of Rte. 28 West Impact Fees for Engineering 
and Design of the Rte. 28-Page Road Intersection.  Councilor Framer read the first reading, 
second reading waived, motion to accept.  Second by Councilor Wagner.   Councilor Brown 
clarified that $175.000 from impact fees for engineering and design, staff moving forward with 
warrant article for additional $200K in impact fees in March for construction. Plan is to use 
impact fees for engineering design and a portion of our 1/3 in March and some from the fund 
balance.  Town Manager Caron clarified the 2/3 will be applicable to the $175K being raised this 
evening as well.   Councilor DiMarco questioned will lowering speed limit be part of our 
application.  Town Manager Caron said that will occur during the design review process between 
consulting engineers and the state. The speed could be reduced to between 35-45 MPH.  
Councilor Wagner asked if the state can come back and change the $175K price, Town Manager 
Caron stated a more accurate figure will be determined prior to Town Meeting.  Councilor 
DiMarco stated he understands this will be a Town run project.  Town Manager Caron responded 
yes, it is under the municipal management project system.  Councilor Wagner asked about 
keeping it on receivables for a year, Town Manager Caron responded the State said it will 
reimburse the Town in FY11.  Council’s vote 5-0-0. 
 
Councilor Farmer brought up the subject of TIF District.  People have told him that we have 
already initiated a TIF District in the Jack’s Bridge Rd. and that the taxpayers are already paying 
for it.  He said we have not already financed a TIF district in Jack’s Bridge Rd., as no TIF 
funding plan was presented or approved at Town Meeting.  People think we are committed to it 
because we are still talking about it.  He would like to have topic discussion on Jacks Bridge TIF 
district at next council meeting, and vote to either dismantle or have a re-affirmation vote.  A. 
Garron said discussion of TIF District was part of his 9/15 presentation to Council, district was 
approved, but not the funding.  Traffic study and economic analysis were completed.  The 



Council stressed that any funding had to be a town meeting vote.  Town Manager Caron re-
affirmed that all TIF Districts require a two step process: 
 

1) Establish the boundaries which is a Town Council responsibility 
2) Funding the TIF Plan which is a Town Meeting responsibility 

 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
Order 2008-14 – Relative to the Expenditure of Capital Reserve Funds for Highway Trucks 
and Equipment.  Councilor Brown read the first reading, second reading and public hearing 
waived.  Staff and Town Manager Caron recommended bids be awarded to: 
Highway Truck Capital Reserve:  Six Wheel Dump Truck awarded to Liberty International 
Trucks for $43,486.00 
Dump Body/Spreader awarded to Howard P. Fairfield, Inc. $59,891.00 
Highway heavy Equipment Capital Reserve:  Front End Loader to Chadwick-BaRoss, Inc. for 
$103,200.00.   
Councilor Brown made a motion to approve,. second by Councilor DiMarco.  Councilor 
DiMarco said he did meet Janusz at the town shed and dump truck extremely rusted, needed 
replacement.  Front end loader in poor shape, getting a high trade in on it.    Council’s Vote 5-0-
0 
 
Order 2008-15 – Relative to the Expenditure of Maintenance Trust Funds for the highway 
Garage – Councilor Brown read first reading, second reading and public hearing waived, 
motion to adopt, second by Councilor Farmer.   Staff and Town Manager Caron 
recommended bids be awarded to: 
Test Borings    NH Boring, Inc.      $1,500.00 
Construction of Salt/Sand Shed Park Lane Construction $197,808.00 
Councilor DiMarco said he was shown the facility, sand gets blown into neighborhood and sand 
gets clumpy.  Councilor Wagner said she liked viewing all the bids. Council’s Vote 5-0-0. 
 
Ordinance 2008-10 – Relative to an Amendment to the Municipal Code, Title VI, Section 
XXVI, Code of Ethics. Councilor DiMarco read first reading, second reading and public 
meeting is scheduled for 9/15/08.  Councilor DiMarco made the motion to move to the public 
hearing on 9/15/08, with a second by Councilor Wagner.  Council’s vote 5-0-0 
 
Resolution 2008-14 Relative to the Sale of Map 15/Lot 26, 206 Rockingham Road – 
Councilor Farmer read the Resolution and made a motion to accept, second by Councilor 
Wagner.  Councilor Farmer amended motion to waive second reading and public reading, 
Councilor Wagner seconded the amended motion.  Councilor Brown asked Lisa Fitzgerald, 
Branch Director for the YMCA if we had any assurances that they would not sell the property.  
She responded they have an investment in the facility and just received approval for an 
expansion putting an in-ground pool and extending field.  The YMCA is invested in a long term 
commitment to Londonderry.  Council’s vote 5-0-0. 
 
Order 2008-16 – Distribution of Cable Special Revenue Funds to Londonderry School 
District.  Councilor Farmer read the first reading, second waived, motion to adopt.  Second by 
Councilor DiMarco.  Council’s vote 5-0-0. 
 
Ordinance 2008-11 - Relative to Amendments to the Zoning Ordinance Regarding Historic 
Overlay District – Councilor Wagner recused herself because she owns historic property.  



Councilor DiMarco read the first reading, second reading and public hearing on 9/15/08.  
Second by Councilor Farmer.   Councils vote 4-0-0, with Councilor Wagner not voting. 

 
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Minutes of the Council/School District Combined Meeting of 6/5/08 and Council’s July 17, 2008 
Public Meeting.  Councilor DiMarco made a correction to 6/5/08 meeting minutes; line 9 should 
read “Board” not “Boar” Councilor DiMarco made a motion to approve the minutes of 
6/5/08 as amended.  Second by Councilor Wagner.  Council’s vote 5-0-0.  Councilor 
DiMarco made a motion to approve meeting minutes for 7/17.  Second by Councilor 
Wagner.  Council’s vote 5-0-0. 
 

OTHER BUSINESS 
 

Liaison Reports 
 
Councilor Wagner said Old Home Day appeared to be a success despite the rainy weather. The 
Bandstand lighting not adequate at night, asked if there were any monies for lighting.  Councilor 
Farmer said the Londonderry Arts Council (LAC) is looking at buying light kits.  Cable access 
has some lights kits, will look into it.  Chairman Bove said he would task someone in the LAC to 
look at it.  Councilor Wagner said $7,000 contribution from Town is cutting it close for 5 days of 
events might have to go back to obtaining $10.000. Chairman Bove suggested bringing request 
forward at budget time.  Planning Board meeting was covered by Andre; only thing not 
addressed at Planning Board was the fact that they have started workshops on the Book of 
Standards, looking at road standards first, workshops being held. 
 
Councilor DiMarco attended the Heritage they talked about the barn on Hall Rd, it was covered 
tonight.  He did not attend any other meetings. 
 
Councilor Farmer said the CIP meeting is being held this Thursday, will be reviewing project 
submission and ranking them.  Conservation Commission is looking at a pending purchase, not 
yet finalized but will come to Town Council for approval at a late date.  LAC concert series 
completed at OHD, not as successful due to weather, participation drops substantially when it 
rains.  Art on the Common event is scheduled for 9/6.  Some people will be working on the lights 
at the bandstand.  Chairman Bove said we haven’t seen the benefits of certain things in the CIP 
process.  Councilor Farmer said a lot of that comes forward during actual CIP meetings.  
Chairman Bove suggested listing the benefits in the CIP.  He said he will give that suggestion to 
the Planning Dept.   
 
Councilor Brown said ZBA is now a full Board.  He was not able to attend the last Budget 
Committee meeting, next one being held on 8/28/08. 
 
Chairman Bove congratulated the “Funway Park” Committee, great facility for kids.  OHD want 
well.  He attended Solid Waste meeting, got positive input for welcome signs. He thanked all the 
people who worked on that project.  He invited the Council and public to attend an open house 
for the So NH Hazemat at Candia Fire Dept., 11 Derryfield Road on 9/18 at 5:00 PM.     
 
Town Manager’s Report 
 



Draft Budget Schedule was distributed, and suggested combining Public Works, Fire and Police 
on the same Saturday morning.  
 
Mr. Dudek wanted his junkyard permit modified.  Town Counsel advised us that if the Council 
wanted to change, a public hearing needs to be held. 
 
The Town Manager requested clarification on snow plowing pathway.  After some discussion the 
consensus was to plow from Lincoln Way.to Middle School/Otterson.    
 
Board/Committee Appointments/Reappointments/Resignations 

1. Appointment of Alternate Deb Paul of the Heritage Commission to a Full Member to replace 
Ginny Dahlfred, term to expire 12/31/10 

2. Appointment of Pauline Caron to an Alternate position on the Heritage Commission, term to 
expire 12/31/09. 

 
Councilor Farmer made a motion to appoint Joe Green to the Budget Committee and accept all of 
the above appointments.  Seconded by Councilor Wagner, Council’s vote 5-0-0.   
 
Councilor DiMarco suggested asking people if they want to volunteer on the different 
Boards/Committees/Commissions. Suggestion was made to advertise the first of September for upcoming 
positions on the volunteer boards.    
 
   . ADJOURNMENT

 
Councilor DiMarco made a motion to adjourn at 9:55 PM.  Second by Councilor Wagner.   
Council’s vote 5-0-0. 
 
Notes and Tapes by: Margo Lapietro Date: 08/18/08
 
Minutes Taped by; Margo Lapietro Date:  08/22/08
 
Approved: Town Council  Date:  09/15/08 
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